Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

August 1, 2002

Puyallup Fire Department

1. Call to Order
The August 1, 2002 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by President Jack Andren at 9:02 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Robert Vettleson, McChord AFB; Greg Miller, McNeil Island FD; James Jaques, Milton FD;  Merle Frank, Puyallup FD; Dave Potter, Puyallup FD; Kelvin Johnson, Puyallup FD; Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; Gary Aleshire, PCFD #2; Bill Bush, PCFD #3; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Paul Berlin, PCFD #5; Chris Goodman, PCFD #5; Dustin Buel, PCFD #11; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Gary Franz, PCFD #21; Dan Packer, PCFD #22; Dave Wakefield, PCFD #22; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Paul Guerra, American Red Cross; Joe Quinn, Attorney and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Jack Andren led the flag salute.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the June 6, 2002 minutes as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported that the month of June began with a balance of $10,392.39.  $819.73 was received in golf registrations and sponsors.  A total of $10.00 was spent to renew the Associations non-profit status leaving an ending balance of $11,202.12.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  MOTION CARRIED.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Guest Speakers
Guest Speakers not present at this time, this will be delayed for later in the meeting when they arrive.

7. Amercian Red Cross
Kerry stated that Joe O’Neil is going to work for United Way.  This leaves a vacancy at the American Red Cross, which she is in the process of interviewing to fill.  She promises that the American Red Cross will continue to do as good a job as always.  She also reported that November 22nd is the Real Heroes Breakfast.  Nomination forms were distributed.  Forms can also be gotten on-line.  The deadline for submitting nominations is the end of August.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey reported the big exercise held on the 15th went very well.  It was the biggest endeavor ever and tested the EOC all day as well as several field exercises.  They are ahead of the game with coordination abilities.  Pierce County has received two national awards with regards to Homeland Security and the role taken.  Even acknowledged at the Federal level.  The Health Department better understands their role of being emergency responders since the 9-11 attack.  Lessons learned is there are problems with the EOC, partly due to size.  Most significant lesson for the cops was the whole issue of the use of the Incident Command System.  They are where the Fire Service was several years ago.  They are committed to it, but not quite sure how to go about doing it.  They have a ways to go and we need to help them get there.  An after action report will be going out shortly.

Regarding the Federal Homeland Security Eagle drop, a supplemental bill has been passed that provides $500,000.00 for our task force for weapons of mass destruction (WMD) training.  Will be increasing from 62 to 68 Haz Mat Technicians.    Congress has added 22 million to USAR and FEMA is unsure what to do with it all.  There is also several billion dollars federally that will get funneled through the State to the County.  Approximately another 8 million dollars for Homeland Security will be coming as well.  This money cannot be spent on staffing.

Paul Webb congratulated DEM for setting up the drill.  However, from a field aspect, it was not very good and could have been better.  He suggested that the next time a drill of this sort is organized that this group assist with the planning.  It appeared to be a cop driven drill, not that that is a bad thing.  He understands the limitations of planning something of this size and does not want his comments taken wrongly.  Steve Bailey stated that next time he will bring something more formal to this group with recommendations, etc.  That way he will know exactly where this group stands.  In the past the invitation has been thrown out and whoever wants to play and be involved.

Steve Bailey stated since the guest speakers still have not arrived, he will go ahead and speak about the event.  The Executives Office has been working with the Associated Ministries group.  They are non-demonitational and is putting together something to honor 9-11.  There are two facets to it, one is to get people to volunteer some time to do something for their community.  That volunteered time will be affixed to a name of someone who passed away in the 9-11 attacks.  For example, DEM is doing something in honor of Ray Downy, a Deputy Chief.  It can range from giving money to some kind of community service.  A card is filled out and sent in and it is their intent to communicate back to the family members.  The second part is a ceremony at Cheney Stadium on 9-11 at 7:00 p.m.  They are expecting up to 10,000 people to attend.  He distributed a letter from the Police Chiefs Association in support of this and strongly recommended that this Association participate in this event as well.  Also recommended for this group to designate someone to participate in the planning.  

Paul Webb made a motion to establish a 9-11 remembrance committee with a chair and co-chair to work with the Associated Ministries and Police Chiefs Association.  Motion was seconded.  Gary Aleshire suggested a friendly amendment to calling is September 11th versus 9-11.  Discussion followed.  There was no second to the amendment.  MOTION CARRIED.  Nominations were opened for committee members.  Discussion followed.  It was suggested that the Program and Speaker committee members serve on this committee.  Paul Webb agreed, and said he’ll contact Alan Predmore.

Andy McAfee made a motion for the Association to adopt the recommended protocol plan for the morning of 9-11.  Motion was seconded.  Discussion followed.  It starts in the morning, move rigs outside, flags at half-staff, etc.  It would show community support and would not take much coordination or effort.  MOTION CARRIED.  President Andren stated he will forward an e-mail to the group regarding this.

Jeff Jensen stated that he met with Ed Reed.  Back in 1999 a risk and vulnerability assessment was done for weapons of mass destruction equipment.  They are now trying to develop a method to distribute the equipment.  He would like to suggest that the zone coordinators, through Andy’s committee, figure this out.  Need to remember that this is a federally funded program and there needs to be accountability for the equipment.  An internal mechanism needs to be put in place to manage inventory and keep track of the equipment received, etc.  That way, down the road, when your department is asked where the equipment is, you know.  Steve Bailey stated that because of this need for accountability for this equipment, he suggests that either the Fire Chief or Deputy Chief be the one to pick up the equipment versus a courier.  A hold harmless form must be signed and this should be done at that level.  Jack Andren asked if there is a list somewhere of who is supposed to get what from when this was done in 1999?  Jeff Jensen stated there was a list developed in1999, however, he’s not sure of the validity of it now.  That is why he suggested the zone coordinators handle this to find out what departments had originally put in for, are they still interested and if so, how many?  The numbers may have changed since 1999 due to departments purchasing some equipment on their own, etc.  Steve Bailey stated for clarification that this was not a grant that we applied for.  We were initially told that we were not getting anything.  Then he received a call asking if he wanted $547,000.00 worth of equipment and he said yes.  This was an unexpected windfall.  It was agreed to let the zone coordinators handle figuring out the distribution of the equipment.

9. EMS
Nothing at this time.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne reported that last week a new fireworks ordinance was passed.  July 6th is no longer a use/sales day, it ends on July 5th.  Also, it does away with the two days at the end of December where technically fireworks could be sold and bought, but not used as there is generally a ban on.  Now don’t have to worry about this, merely housekeeping issues.

The computers in the cars is now up, running and complete.  They have met their goal and are very happy with the outcome.  Steve Bailey stated that when this was initially started, three of the people didn’t even own a PC at home or even work on one in the office.  They were a bit hesitant at first, but have really taken to it and done quite well.  By doing so, a clerical support position has been cut due to the time savings.  

Wayne reported that on a general note, fire investigations are down this year and particularly since 9-11.  Not sure if this is a coincidence or not.  

He has been receiving rave reviews from County aspect on the road demonstration that Jack Andren is going to talk more about later.  

Another issue being worked on is the gates on private roads.  Development and Engineering people have made designs and templates that show a ladder truck cannot make it through the gates, etc.  Working on an admin policy and will be asking for a new gate ordinance.  Then they’ll have to figure out how to deal with those gates already in place, etc.

Jack Andren asked about the cost of brush fires when there is suspected arson, but no damage loss to report, when taken to the prosecutor’s office.  When all is said and done, there are a lot of resources tied up and those resources cost money.  Wayne stated that restitution would probably be the way to go.  He’s not sure if you’d want to call it a loss or cost of operations.  Steve Bailey suggested separating these issues.  People setting fires and going unprosecuted isn’t right.  He is bothered by that fact.  Let him and Wayne address this issue and come back.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Jeff Jensen reported that October 6th is a Fallen Firefighter Memorial at the L&I Building in Tumwater.  The State Chiefs is actively supporting this and encourages other departments to support and be involved as well.  The conference in Ocean Shores was successful.  Participation is appreciated.  Dan Packer is working on the Legislative Committee.  When you get an e-mail or phone call from either Duane or Dan asking you to contact your legislator, please do so.  They need your support when they ask for it.  Dan Packer stated he appreciates that comment.  He does not send out an e-mail disrespectful of busy schedules.  It is usually a hot topic and your help is needed.  On another note, continue to send in your issues for the next session.  He needs them by August 30th.  In September, workshops will be held around the state to vote on prioritizing the issues.  Tentatively set for the South Puget Regional Workshop is September 24th at 10:00 a.m. at Tacoma Training.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Nothing at this time.

President Andren called a five to ten minute break at 10:10.  Meeting was called back to order at 10:20 a.m.

Attorney Joe Quinn distributed copies of a handout in regards to the newborn baby law.  This handout can be used to provide information to the parent(s) dropping off a newborn.  This is only for Pierce County and feel free to copy at will.  Also, before he leaves, he would like to find out who all is running a September election?  The Election Office is allowing him to write one letter listing all the departments for explanatory statements instead of having to write one for each agency.

Jack Andren stated that we have a new face in the crowd this morning.  Greg Miller introduced himself, he is the new Fire Chief for McNeil Island Fire Department.  Thirteen (13) years ago he was a Resident Firefighter at Central Pierce Fire & Rescue.  The members welcomed him.

13. EMS
Nothing at this time.

14. Training

Nothing at this time.

15. Education Committee
Nothing at this time. 

16. Program/Speaker Committee
Nothing at this time.

17. Legislative Caucus Committee
Paul Webb stated they are having a meeting at 2:00 this afternoon at Katie Downs.  Gary Franz asked if they are planning on expanding beyond the Westside this year?  Paul stated that he is not sure, someone in the other zones need to take on the event.  Dan Packer, speaking as Zone 6, stated it would serve well for someone to take this on, he can’t, but would be willing as supervisory only.

Jack Andren stated that he has received a request from a candidate for a Legislative Office for an endorsement from this Association.  State Chiefs give endorsements, however, he is not sure of the history here with this association.  Andy McAfee stated that in the seven years he’s been here, this association has not endorsed anyone.  He would be open to it, but we need to be cautious.  We would need to know their agenda and where they are heading, etc.  Paul Webb stated that he would follow similar philosophy.  What is the candidates actual history, if they don’t have one, then don’t endorse.  Discussion followed.  Jack stated the dilemma he is in, is that apparently CPFR seems to be a jumping point from Fire Commissioner to advancement to other legislative offices.  He has a commissioner who is running against an encumberance that would like our endorsement.  Discussion followed.  Jack stated when he was with the Council they had a process where the candidates were interviewed by a committee and also had a policy that stated if the encumberance is a supporter then you don’t endorse the opponent, etc.  Andy McAfee would caution against setting up a committee that would speak on behalf of the entire group.  Jack stated that a committee would come back to the general membership with a recommendation and then a decision would be made.  Dan Packer stated with the State Chiefs they also have a process in place and he would be very cautious for this group to do anything until a process is put in place.  Something that can be upheld in the years to come with criteria set up, etc.  This association has had an open platform for candidates to come in and share their campaign, however, we’ve not given formal endorsements.  Discussion followed.  Gary Franz made a motion for Jack Andren to inform candidate that this association currently does not have a process or structure in place in which to give endorsements and there is not enough time to put something in place for this campaign.  Motion was seconded.  Amendment to the motion was made to include a welcome to speak to the group.  Amendment was seconded.  MOTION CARRIED.

18. Nominating Committee
Nothing at this time.

19. Banquet Committee
Nothing at this time.

20. Audit Committee

Nothing at this time. 

21. Fire Benefit Charge Committee

Jack Andren stated that he met with Steve Marstrom and he has come up with a methodology for the Fire Benefit Charge.  It would be worth bringing the committee back together for those interested in going for Fire Benefit Charge.  There is a lot of merit to what he has come up with.  He will work on putting together a meeting sometime after September 11th.  He will mail out information to everyone.

22. County Code (Road/LID) Committee

Jack Andren stated regarding LID’s (Low Impact Developments), in the sense that they are low impact to the environment and have to do with rain water retention.  The simplest thing to the planners for controlling water is to have less impervious surfaces which means less water to control and the way to do that is narrowing roads down to eighteen (18) feet.  He has been attending meetings on this issue for some time now.  He recently arranged a “field trip” for 12 – 15 people from the County and State.  He set up a demonstration and tour to a development that is a poster child for bad planning.  It’s located in the Parkland area near Station 61.  It has 20- feet wide roads, three-story condo’s, 18 feet alleys between buildings and gated with the gate placed right at the road.  Can’t get an engine through the gate, let alone a ladder truck due to turning raduis, etc.  Started the meeting at 61 and loaded everyone into an apparatus and headed to the development.  Right next door to this development is another development that has a gate 100 feet off the road with 24-feet wide roads with allowance for proper turning radius, etc.  Were able to clearly demonstrate the difference between the two developments.  From there, they took them to the Training Tower at Station 60.  The road back to the Training Tower is 16-feet wide, lined off with cones at 18, 20 and 24 feet widths and used wrecked cars along these areas.  They then took staff vehicles and parked along the other side, to show that with 24 feet wide roads, and engine can still get through with vehicles parked on either side, however, it is not possible to get through a 20 and/or 18 feet wide roads.  Next, they coned off a 20 feet wide road with a dead end and then demonstrated a fire in the training tower.  Resources used, had an engine, medic unit, ladder truck (which was unable to extend the outriggers) and then two more engines.  A victim was removed and put in the medic unit, which was unable to transport because it could not get out.  This whole demonstration gave a whole new appreciation for what effects and impacts planning and narrow roads has.  Wayne stated that this has spilled over into other areas of planning, i.e. parking and gates, etc.  The members commended Jack for his efforts and time he has put into this, it will really pay off in the long run and benefit everyone.

23. Emergency Management Committee

Andy McAfee stated that this has been dropped off of the agenda for a long time and he apologizes for that.  He was appointed to this when Ron Hoyt left and he didn’t fully understand all that was involved.  The Zone Coordinators have been meeting monthly and they are in a tough situation.  They are just a committee and cannot speak for all departments.  There needs to be better communication because he cannot and will not commit resources.  Also, they are in the process of redoing the County Plan.  There are two major changes.  In the past the zone overhead teams would respond and go directly to calls.  This will be changing as it was used a lot by one organization.  It is their goal to get a cohesive unit to work together well.  It has been narrowed down to one overhead team.  Also, an MSO position has been added to the teams.  These changes will be sent to everyone in the near future.

Dave Wakefield stated that he thinks there was a disconnect between DEM and the Chiefs on how the EOC is looked at and supported when get into major events.  It appears that this will be resolved with a reconnection with a committee and support asked for when it comes time to planning these exercises.  The other issue touched on was ICS.  Discussion followed.  Andy McAfee stated that the cops were running IC from the EOC and that would not happen in the Fire Service.  Another thing that he would like to clarify is that his job is to hold information and be the toolbox, not to send resources or to tell what to do and how to do, etc.  He is simply a resource to help gather information and funnel it back to you.

24. Unfinished Business
Bob Black reported that the Golf Tournament is two (2) weeks from tomorrow.  Currently have fourteen (14) hole sponsors – most hole sponsors in the past has been twenty (20).  The Association will clear whatever we receive in sponsors.  Anyone who has any sponsors – please contact Bob.

25. New Business
Jack Andren stated he attended a meeting on June 24th at McChord AFB regarding a training opportunity.  Nation-wide, McChord has been targeted to receive training.  Chief Vettleson gave a quick overview.  The training will take place during Fire Prevention Week and the week after.  Geared towards officers taking command.  There will be no cost to fire agencies.  Jack Andren stated he came away from the meeting very impressed with the Air Force recognizing that they don’t have the resources on base to deal with a potential mass destruction and to utilize outside agencies to help.  He gives them a lot of credit for recognizing to call upon outside agencies for help and also that outside agencies will call upon them for help.  The training will probably be similar to what an ICS class would be, but feels it is incumbent upon this group to play when the time comes.  It would be the right thing to do.  Those on overhead teams need to be there.  Chief Vettleson stated that this is going to be an annual training event.  He wants to work on tearing down the fences and wants to work on joining forces.

26. Good of the Order
Dan Packer stated his department is recruiting for a Medical Services Officer, Assistant Chief.  It closes on August 6th.  They are looking for good candidates, please contact him if you have anyone in mind.

Jack Andren informed everyone that the FEMA cache has been moved to the Midland Station on 95th and 17th Avenue off of Portland.  He is in the process of moving administration around.  Also, at the Midland station there is still 15 – 20 barrels of 3% foam that he needs to get rid of.  They are 55 gallon barrels.  If anyone needs any training foam – please come and take as much as you can.

Gary Franz stated the Pierce County Fair is coming up, August 8 – 11.

Merle Frank stated Chicago will be performing at the Western Washington Fairgrounds on September 11th.  If you want tickets, let him know.

27. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:30 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting is September 5, 2002 at University Place Fire Department beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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